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2020 will be remembered as a year with 
many different adjustments in all South 
African National Defence Force (SANDF) 
units. All the planning for the year was 
thrown out of the window and new plans 
had to be executed because of the 
Corona Virus (Covid-19) pandemic. For 
Nelson Mandela Artillery Regiment 
(NMAR), the involvement in Op NOTLELA 
as a unit also changed matters drastically. 
 
In May 2020 an instruction was issued for 
all SANDF members to be a standby 
force for Covid-19 and members had to 
undergo combat readiness training for Op 
NOTLELA. NMAR being one of the 
Reserve Force units in Fort iKapa Military 
Base had to join the other units in the 
base for the necessary pre-deployment 
training. The instruction also put units on 
25 hours standby. All the units at Fort 
iKapa Military Base took part in the same 
combined training over the period 17 - 29 
May 2020. 
           

 Training at Fort iKapa Military Base. 
  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

 
Patrol training. 

 
 

The training mainly consisted of Road Blocks, Patrols, SAPS co-operation and Covid rules 
and awareness. The training for the medical personnel included the medical screening by 
South African Military Health Service (SAMHS). Twenty members from NMAR were called-
up for deployment for Op NOTLELA.  
                        

 
The Commanding Officer NMAR, Lt Col G.L. Claassen wishing the deployed members well. 

 



 
 

 
Members leaving Fort iKapa Base for deployment. 

Members of the NMAR arrived at the military base in Bethlehem on 06 July where they 
had to waitout the quarantine period of 10 days. Also during that time, the planning and 
mobilisation took place before they were moved to the deployment area in Naboomspruit 
in Limpopo Province on the 24 July 2020 under the leadership of Major M.L. Kekana as 
Commanding Officer and Capt G. Solomons as 2IC.  
 
On 15 September, the members were moved between areas of the province 
(Naboomspruit to Lepalale) for further deployment. On the 18 October they were moved 
back to Bethlehem for demobilisation and arrived back in Cape Town on the 25 October 
2020. 

 
Throughout all the changes and 
insecurities on what was to be 
expected next, the members  
of NMAR came to the proverbial table 
every time they were needed and did 
the unit as well as the SA Army 
proud.  
 
 

 

 

 

 

Members arriving back at NMAR. 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
L/Bdr Louw doing the sanitising routine to Bdr Henley as he got off the bus. 

 

 
L/Bdr Ngqondela cleaning his rifle for it to be stored again. 


